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Dear Parents/Carers,

Croeso! Welcome!

In this prospectus we hope to paint you a picture of Maerdy Community Primary School and its daily life. However, it is impossible to capture its spirit in words. Our school is a special place. We value every child and not only want them to receive an excellent education but to feel happy and safe. With the help of our parents/carers, we want to nurture a love of learning, to equip every child with the tools they need to succeed in education and life, helping every child to achieve their best.

                                Yours Sincerely

                                  Sue Belcher


Mission Statement

Dream, Believe, Achieve

Vision 

 We are a school where every child, irrespective of their past or present circumstances, has the opportunity to develop the confidence and skills they need to achieve in society and the workplace, whatever their strengths.We are proud of our Welsh heritage and language. We foster responsibility for our local and global community.

Our Values

· We are respectful

· We are friendly, kind and caring

· We are positive, talented and determined

· We are independent and confident  

Our School

Maerdy Primary School has been created from Maerdy Infants and Maerdy Juniors following their amalgamation in September 2010. The former Junior school has been refurbished and transformed into a school able to cater for learning in the twenty first century. Our school is built on the successful past of both Maerdy Infants and Maerdy Juniors to a future where children lead their own learning, become independent and become good citizens of their community locally and globally.

Our School Aims

The aim of this school is to realise and develop the potential of every child so that he or she becomes equipped to enter the world after formal education is over; as responsible and active participants in society. We believe that many successes in life can be attributed to excellent communication skills. Therefore the invisible thread running throughout our curriculum is the development of speaking and listening skills together with thinking skills and Information Communication Technology.

Our aims relate to the nature and needs of our pupils considering the environment of Maerdy, and to their total development. Equal concern will be given to social, emotional, physical, aesthetic and intellectual development. In the coming years Maerdy children will continue to face an unpredictable though ever-brightening future. Adaptability is a quality they must acquire. This means that how your child learns becomes important so that when he/she leaves school he/she should be confident in his/her ability to tackle unfamiliar fields and obtain information from a variety of sources, and still continue to want to learn. 

Your child will be taught to behave in a morally and socially acceptable way, to appreciate human achievement; acquire knowledge and skills; communicate effectively with a range of people; understand mathematical and scientific ideas and take part in a range of aesthetic and physical activities and, through religious, moral, social, historic and geographical studies, see themselves in the context of the wider world. 

· We aim to provide opportunities for every child to be the best they can by aiming high (reaching for the stars) and celebrating all individual achievements so that every child is happy and successful

· We aim to create an inclusive culture where all children will be challenged in their thinking, strive for continuous self- improvement and be motivated to become lifelong learners

· We aim to create a warm, welcoming, positive ethos in the school based on equality, fairness and mutual respect

· We celebrate achievements and everyone has a sense of identity and pride in the school and where everyone in the school feels valued

· We aim to enable children to develop self confidence and self expression so empowering them to make decisions about their learning and development and also form positive relationships and learn from each other

· We foster a positive partnership between staff, parents and governors. We develop effective home-school communications and encourage parents to play an active part in the life of the school

· We aim to utilise the resources within the community to promote excellence and opportunities in all aspects of learning by having a welcoming environment that informs and involves all members of the community

· Our environment will be safe and caters for and respects all our children’s physical, emotional and spiritual needs

· Discipline and other pupil issues will be dealt with firmly and fairly in a consistent and graduated process, which is clearly understood by all and involves staff, children, parents and other agencies.

· The curriculum will be challenging and imaginative with high quality learning experiences. These will be inspirational, stimulate a love of learning and provide opportunities for everyone to reach their full potential in all aspects of school life.

School Staff

	Mrs Sue Belcher
	Head teacher

	Miss Helen Gregory
	Deputy head teacher

Year 4 teacher

	Mrs Dawn Wood
	Assistant head teacher

Year 2 teacher

	Mr Harry Allen


	Year 5 teacher

	Mr Jamie Jones
	Year 6 teacher



	Miss Emma Tann
	Year 3 teacher



	Miss Nicola Jones/Mrs Louise Evans
	Year 1 teachers

	Mrs Ceri Ann lloyd
	

	Mrs Ruth Wilson
	Reception class teacher

	Miss Rhian Derrick
	School Leadership team member

Nursery Teacher



	Miss Beth Bradbury
	Specialist class teacher

	Mrs Tracey Williams
	Higher Level Teaching Assistant

	Mrs Jo Clarke
	Higher Level Teaching Assistant

	Mrs Michelle Hancock
	NNEB

	Mrs Caroline Jones
	Higher Level teaching Assistant

	Mrs Meryl Williams
	Teaching Assistant

	Mrs Karon Davies
	Teaching Assistant

	Miss Charlotte Newton
	Teaching Assistant

	Miss Lisa Phillips
	Teaching Assistant

	Mrs Angela Stevens
	Teaching Assistant

	Miss Cara Moulding
	Teaching Assistant

	Mrs Natalie Jones
	Teaching Assistant

	Mrs Gail Redler
	Teaching Assistant

	Mr Gareth Thomas
	Teaching Assistant

	Miss Sharon Prior
	School secretary

	Mr John Rowe
	Caretaker


 Governing Body

	Mr. Bryn Jones
	Chairperson

	Mr Arwyn Williams
	Vice Chair

	Mrs Anne Jones
	LEA Governor

	Mr. Keiran Montague
	LEA Governor

	Mrs Leah Parry
	Community Governor

	Mrs Barbara Daniel
	Community Governor

	Mrs Sian Prosser
	Parent Governor

	Mrs Melanie Voyle
	Staff Rep

	Kirsty Davies
	Parent Governor

	Hayley Paul
	Parent Governor

	         Miss Helen Gregory
	Teacher Representative


Working In Partnership

At Maerdy Community Primary School we believe that by working in partnership with others we achieve the best for our children. Obviously our greatest partnership must be with you our parents. By working together we hope to make the learning experiences of our children a happy one. We regularly arrange information sharing sessions for parents to keep you up to date with current practice and ways to support your child at school. We hold parents evening in November and April, and hold additional reviews for Individual Education Plans. You will receive a termly report from school, and a formal end of year report. However, school has an open door policy and we encourage you to discuss any concerns with us anytime throughout the school year. Parents are invited to our Trier Assemblies where children are awarded for outstanding efforts during the month. Parents are also invited to special events throughout the year.

Parents are asked to sign a Home-School Agreement.

   School makes good use of a range of support services to help   

   your child on their learning journey including

1. Educational Psychologist

2. Attendance & Wellbeing Officer

3. LA Behaviour Support Service

4. On Track Social Inclusion Services

5. On Track Transition Services

6. On Track Individual/Family Support Services

             7. LA Learning Support Services

             8. Police Support Services

             9. Sporting Marvels      plus more

School Times and Teaching Times.

The school day runs from

Nursery – year 2. - 8.55am to 11.45 am, and from 12.30pm to 3.00pm 

Year 3 – year 6    - 8.55am to 12.30 pm and 1.15pm – 3.00 pm 

From 8.45am to 3.00pm there is always a staff member on supervisory duty. At breakfast club and lunchtime supervisory assistants ensure the well-being of your child. The school week consists of 23.5 hours of teaching time for Key Stage 2 and 21 hours at key stage 1.

Holidays and other training days when teachers are in work but children are not will be announced as soon as they are confirmed at school. You are reminded that permission must be given by school for holidays to be taken during school time. Letters are available at reception.

Breakfast Club

The school runs a free breakfast club funded by the Welsh Government. It runs Monday to Friday from 8.10 am – 8.40 am.

After School Clubs

There are a range of after school clubs we are able to offer your children. They provide an extra dimension to the education your children receive at school. Some clubs are run by school staff other clubs are run by outside agencies. Please be flexible with us and ensure you can be contacted during club sessions as clubs sometimes have to be cancelled at short notice.

Learning and the Curriculum

Curriculum Statement

The School’s Curriculum combines high standards with a broad and rich curriculum. Great emphasis is placed on planning the curriculum so that there is continuity, progression, challenge and pace. Our curriculum is built around the Literacy and Numeracy Framework for wales. All subjects e.g. Geography, History, Science, we be built around the framework. Your children will also have opportunity to develop creativity on a daily basis through subjects such as art, music and P.E.

We ensure your child has opportunity to learn through as many ways as possible. We encourage individual, partner and group work. We also encourage thinking and communication through planning learning activities which ensure a careful balance of learning styles and thinking strategies throughout the school year.

Every classroom has an interactive whiteboard. We maintain a 17 station computer suite which, along with all other computers, is linked to the internet and through our own server to every other computer in school. We also have a large number of laptop computers and I pads shared among school. This is a major ICT investment on behalf of your children in order to put them at the forefront in ICT skills needed in their future development.

No child is exempt from the National Curriculum. Sex and Health Education are taught at the appropriate level. Moral, social and religious education is taught throughout the school.

Parents have the right to request to withdraw their child from collective worship. These children will be supervised by a member of staff.

A much wider curriculum is available to every child through visits out and visitors into school. School maintains a high profile in the village and a large number of social events take place to extend our curriculum.

We strongly encourage the speaking of Welsh throughout the school day.

Foundation Phase

Foundation Phase refers to the curriculum from early years to year 2. Foundation Phase practice places great emphasis on the holistic development of the child and the development of skills across the curriculum building on previous experience and knowledge.

The areas of learning are

· Personal and Social Development, wellbeing and cultural diversity.

· Language, Literacy and Communication

· Mathematical development

· Welsh Language development

· Knowledge and Understanding of the World

· Physical development

· Creative development

The foundation phase is a crucial time for developing lifelong skills.

Key Stage 2

Key stage 2 refers to all children from year 3 to 6. All children follow the Literacy and numeracy Framework; Curriculum 2008 core (English, Welsh Second Language, Maths, Science) and foundation subjects (Geography, History, Art, Music, Design Technology, PE,). They also follow the agreed RE syllabus and PSE. 

Literacy and Numeracy Framework

They development of thinking, communication, ICT and number across the curriculum is a thread running through all subjects.

Sex Education           

 Sex Education is linked within a carefully planned Health Education programme as part of our broader spectrum of Personal and Social Education. This takes account of the needs of pupils as they develop and mature through their years of compulsory schooling.

 As children grow and become inquisitive, we try to answer questions as they arise. We encourage children to have a positive attitude towards each other and appreciate that everyone is different.

 In the Summer term, the school nurse visits school and gives Year 6 children a talk on “Puberty”.  All teaching resources are available at school if parents wish to view them.

Any parent who wishes to withdraw their child from all or part of the sex education programme may do so.

Any parent requiring further information on this subject may have access to our school policy for Sex Education .

Collective Worship

Collective Worship is held every day for a short religious service and religious education is provided for every pupil in the school.  The teaching of religious education is subject to the statutory regulations of the 1944 and 1988 Acts, which provide that all pupils should receive religious education and take part in collective worship except where withdrawn by parental request.  

Religious Education is taught in a variety of forms and we aim to place it within a context pupils can relate to from their own experiences.

 We feel that our children should have an opportunity to learn about Christian traditions and culture and to appreciate those of other world religions. We believe that they should develop an understanding of moral virtues such as love, trust, friendship and caring.

 Pupils are taught to respect each other and members of the wider community.

Any parent who wishes to withdraw their child wholly or in part from Religious Education and Collective Worship, may do so by prior arrangement with the Head Teacher.

Welsh / Cymraeg

We promote the Welsh language, culture and heritage throughout the Curriculum. Children are encouraged from the Nursery upwards to use Welsh throughout the day

 This begins in the Nursery with simple phrases such as -”yma (here) when marking the register, “ os gwelwch yn dda” (please), “diolch” (thankyou) etc.

As the children progress through school so the use of Welsh is increased. It becomes an everyday part of their routine, and they respond and use Welsh with a growing confidence and hopefully as a matter of course — asking and answering simple questions, expressing their needs and holding simple conversations with their teachers and peers. By the end of Key Stage 1, the children are beginning to read and write simple Welsh words and sentences. 

As the children move through Key Stage 2, the level of spoken Welsh is extended as are their writing and reading skills.  

.

 Welsh Culture and Heritage (Y Cwricwlwm Cymreig)

 At Maerdy Community Primary School, the curriculum and ethos, wherever possible will reflect and celebrate what is distinctive about life in Wales and helps pupils to acquire a sense of belonging.

Saint David’s Day is celebrated each year, with children wearing Welsh national dress and taking part in various traditional activities such as singing, reciting, dance, art and craft.

                                               Assessment
We strongly believe that children need to be taught as individuals. To be able to do this the children’s learning is assessed throughout their time in school to identify strengths and to build challenge and provide support for weaknesses. Teachers mark children’s work in a positive way with comments which will offer encouragement or set targets for future work. Children are actively involved in achieving these targets and to continually evaluate their own and others work. Evidence of pupils’ progress is kept throughout the year.

In all year groups teachers make judgements on pupils’ abilities by 

comparing standards in pupils books with national curriculum level descriptors and the Literacy and Numeracy Framework. We use ongoing assessment materials within lessons, but also use formal reading and maths tests. As teachers we recognise that a single test must not be the only means of deciding on a child’s ability. Ongoing assessments are much more appropriate.

At end of key stage 1 (year 2) and key stage 2 (year 6), more formal evidence of your child’s ability is kept in the format of an end of key stage standardization portfolio. Here, a range of work from throughout year 6 (and continued from end of year 5) is kept for English, Welsh, Maths and Science.

Any child who is not on track to achieve the generally expected level for their age will receive extra support by means of school based interventions.

Homework.
Every child is expected to read aloud to parents every night or for parents to read to them. In early years 10 minutes may be ample. With age and developing reading prowess then more time should be devoted to reading aloud. More general homework is given at the teacher’s discretion. 

Your child needs to talk about their school day, their expectations, their family and their concerns. They need you, as parents, to give the time to listen to them. Discussion such as this is vital for both spiritual and moral development. You, after all, are the model which your child will try to copy.

      Equal opportunities at Maerdy Community Primary School.

 It is our aim at this school that all children of either sex, irrespective of race, colour or creed have equal rights and equal opportunities to achieve their goal in whatever field they choose.

No child will ever be refused the opportunity to reach its full potential. No aspect of the National Curriculum or the greater “hidden” curriculum will be withheld from any child.

This policy applies to every child and includes all those with Special Educational Needs, looked after children and those with disabilities.

Inclusion Accessibility (Full Policy available in school)

The school was refurbished in 2011 and it is DDA compliant. The school has a Disability Access Policy and Access Plan and is confident about meeting the needs of all our pupils.  Our school is housed in a modern building which enables us to admit pupils with mobility problems.

The school will also continue to identify those pupils with exceptional abilities and special aptitudes and provide additional learning resources.

We undertake an annual audit of special needs children.  These children are reviewed regularly by staff and parents are informed of progress or difficulties. 

Disabilities

The Special Educational Needs and disability Act 2001 makes it illegal for schools to discriminate against disabled children and prospective children in the provision of education and associated services and in respect of admissions and exclusions.

The Disability Discrimination Act 1995 defines a disabled person as one who has a ‘physical or mental impairment, which has a substantial and long term adverse effect on a person’s ability to carry out normal day to day activities.’

The school will endeavor to work closely with the LA to ensure the children with disabilities receive appropriate support, if necessary, in order to access the full curriculum.

Additional Educational Needs.

Inclusion – Pupils with Additional Learning Needs
The Governors fully recognise their responsibility towards pupils with ALN.  We support the principle of inclusion and will continue, as far as possible, to provide the National Curriculum to SEN pupils through differentiated work and support within mainstream classes with some withdrawal for extra help with Numeracy and Literacy. 

In accordance with the requirements of the Code of Practice for Wales a register of pupils with special educational needs is maintained. Pupils identified as having difficulties are provided with differentiated tasks planned by their class teacher. 

The main categories for inclusion on the register are identified as:

· General learning difficulties

· Specific learning difficulties 

· Emotional/Behavioural difficulties

· Medical conditions

At present there are 4 categories, Early Years Action (EYA) and Early Years Action Plus (EYAP) and School Action (SA) and School Action Plus (SAP). Parents are informed if their child is included in any of these categories and invited into school to discuss their children’s Individual Education Plan (IEP) OR Individual Play Plan (IPP) with the class teacher and SENCO. When assessments are made by external support staff, parents are invited to discuss outcomes.

We have a Literacy reading intervention programme, Cumbria, Teaching Talking  and Numeracy intervention programme in place for individual children. Our Success For All programme supports all children in all stages of reading and writing.

The school policy for SEN is reviewed annually and is implemented following Governing Body approval. The Governors with responsibility for SEN are Mrs Mrs S Evans. The SENCO is Miss B Bradbury. Pupils may request to see the school documentation for SEN or to speak to the SENCO about general issues related to special needs.

Pupils who have a statement of SEN are provided with the appropriate support as detailed in their individual statement.

Maery Community Primary School has been trained in supporting children with autism and dyslexia

 We have successfully passed criteria which means we are a 

· Dyslexia Friendly School

· Autism Friendly School

More Able and Talented Pupils

It is important to understand what we mean by more able and talented pupils. More able pupils can be defined as pupils who demonstrate a significantly higher level of ability than most pupils of the same age in one or more of the curriculum areas or in any of the following:

· General intellectual ability

· Specific academic aptitude

· Creative thinking

· Leadership qualities/social skills

· Artistic abilities

· Ability in expressive arts

· Physical ability

More able and talented children are identified through teacher assessment and judgements based on a variety of assessments and observations.

At all times the needs of the children, whatever their ability, are catered for through careful differentiation and task.

Behaviour

Sometimes a child will need our help in achieving the high standards of behaviour which we expect.

At Maerdy Community Primary School all classes follow an agreed policy of assertive discipline.  Classroom rules are displayed discussed regularly and clear expectations of behaviour are reinforced by praising and rewarding good behaviour throughout the day with stickers and points.  The children understand that every action has a consequence and poor behaviour may result in withdrawal from their group or classroom to work independently in another class or loss of play.


Should the incident be more serious, the Deputy Headteacher or Headteacher may deal with it and will contact you.

Parents will appreciate that disruptive behaviour not only affects the development of the individual child but all members of the class.  The school’s procedure for dealing with this is set out below:-

· These are initially dealt with by the class teacher who will try to identify the cause. Children will then miss playtime, which will be supervised by the head teacher. A complimentary system of reward stickers is operated with half-termly rewards and end of year presentation and vouchers.  

· Persistent behaviour problems will be dealt with by the Deputy Headteacher, when letters will be sent home or a phone call made. Use of a home/school book daily in co-operation with parents is another means of controlling behaviour.

· Usually the problem will be resolved by the Deputy Headteacher, but where necessary the parents will be contacted and a meeting arranged.  The aim of the meeting will be to inform the parents of the problem and to work out together the best form of procedure for the child.

· If in the unusual event of the problems still occurring, then professional educational help and advice will be sought after consultation with the parents, eg the school’s psychologist or behaviour support service

Bullying

What is bullying?

‘Bullying is the exercise and the abuse of power. It is the willful, conscious desire to hurt, threaten or frighten someone’

What can we do to help?

· Children are encouraged to report acts of bullying either to the class teacher, support staff or dinner supervisors.

· They must be listened to sympathetically.

· Children are taught to understand what constitutes bullying in class, circle time and school assemblies.

· Both bully and victim may need counselling. It is important that the child who is being bullied is given coping strategies so that the situation does not re-occur.

· We try to create a caring ethos in our school, older children are encouraged to care for and look after the younger children.

Our school adopts a zero tolerance policy towards bullying and racism. In the event of these parents will be contacted immediately

Attendance
In accordance with Government policy we are obliged to report
 Unauthorised Absences and Attendance:

Attendance last year reached an all time high with 94.9%. Our target for 2015-16 is 95.5%. 
Attendance and punctuality are recorded twice daily and the school works closely with the Education Welfare Officer. Attendance is a very important indicator of a successful school. Therefore you will need to authorize your child’s absence by means of a phone call. Parents of children whose absence falls below 90% will be expected to attend an interview with the AWO and headteacher. Your child may also have an interview with the deputy headteacher.  Excellent attendance will be rewarded by class trips to the swimming pool or indoor playcentre (Rumble in the Jungle). At no time are children allowed off school premises unless signed out

Complaints procedures.

We value the good relations we enjoy with parents, carers and the community. We recognize that at times misunderstandings and conflicts may arise. It is the school’s policy to resolve these misunderstandings as soon as possible. Parents should talk with their children’s class teacher about his/her progress and any concerns they may have. Parents are also encouraged to discuss concerns with the deputy headteacher or headteacher. If the concerns cannot be resolved then the school needs to receive the complaint in writing, setting out the details in full to the headteacher. The deputy headteacher or headteacher will then investigate the complaint and will offer parents a meeting to discuss the outcome of the investigation. If concerns remain unresolved, parents should write to Mr. Bryn Jones, Chair of the Governing body. A copy of the complaints policy is available in reception. They have a Complaints panel set up to deal with such matters.  Your complaint will be listened to and dealt with fairly.
If you are still not satisfied with the decision of the Governing Body, then you can appeal to the Local Education Authority.  

Please note that the LA will not deal with any complaint unless it has first been dealt with by the Governing Body of the school concerned.

In the event that the complaint is directed against the Headteacher, then your complaint should be taken directly to the Chair of the Board of Governors, who will call a meeting of the complaints panel and act accordingly.

We will endeavor to deal with all complaints as speedily as possible and resolve them to the satisfaction of all concerned.

Charging and Remissions.

The Governing Body at Maerdy Community Primary School recognises the importance of extra-curricular activities such as educational visits relating to the National Curriculum and beyond. Such events are part of our broad and balanced curriculum at this school. We endorse the policies of Rhondda, Cynon, Taff Education Authority, Charging Parents for School Activities, a copy of which is available from the Headteacher.

Mr Morris Gibby

School has been very fortunate to receive a bequest of nearly £500,000 from Mr Morris Gibby. A former Maerdy man who emigrated to America. As a school we have committed ourselves to broadening the minds of our pupils as we believe that is what Mr Gibby would have wanted. We have refurbished our library from the funds and regularly take our children out of school on educational visits. Year 5 & 6 children have residential experiences in North Wales and London.

School Uniform

We believe the wearing of school uniform is very important. It helps pupils and their families feel part of a team. It builds a strong identity with the school and helps promote its positive values. Stud earrings are permitted but, due to the nature of children’s play and PE etc, no other types of jewellery are allowed in school. Neither nose studs or belly bars are to be worn. We ask for your support in this and in the sensible choice of haircuts available to children. 

Safeguarding and Wellbeing.

Safeguarding

Under the Education Act 2002 (Section 175) schools must make arrangements to safeguard and promote the welfare of children. Parents/Carers should know that the law (Children Act 1989) requires all school staff to pass on information which gives rise to a concern about a child’s welfare, including risk from neglect, physical, emotional or sexual abuse.

Maerdy Community Primary School has as its priority, the protection and well being of all pupils in the school as outlined in the All Wales Child Protection Procedures. 

In our school there are 3 Safeguarding Officers who have overall responsibility for child protection matters and act as a source of advice and support to other school staff.

These are:

Mrs S Belcher:
 Headteacher

Miss H Gregory   Deputy Headteacher

Mrs D Wood:
Assistant Headteacher

Our school also has a nominated Child Protection Governor (Mr B Jones) who has to ensure that the school has a child policy in place, which is consistent with the All Wales Child Protection Procedures (2008) and that all staff in the school must follow correct procedures where there are concerns or suspicions of child abuse. Any allegations against the headteacher should be reported to the designated teacher or the nominated governor
If we receive information about a child which suggests that he/she has been abused or at risk of being abused, we have a duty to refer those concerns to the social services department of the police without delay. The Headteacher has no discretion in this matter whatsoever.

Our first concerns as a school is your child’s welfare and where we have general concerns, these will be raised with you and we would want to work with you to remedy the situation.  However, there may be concerns, as listed above, where we have to talk to other agencies before we contact you.  Should this be necessary, we want to reassure you that any concerns we have about your child will then be fully discussed with you in a way which is consistent with your child’s best interests.

The Safeguarding Co-ordinator for Schools, Debbie Davies 01443 742927 or the director of education (01443 744000)

Children’s services Tonypandy  01443 431513

The message in our foyer demands of our children:

Take pride in yourself.

Take pride in your work.

Take pride in your school and your friends.

Take pride in this village of Maerdy.

Take Pride in your World

It is through such positive attitudes that the high standards expected in this school will be reflected in the community at large.

School Security

In order to protect the pupils and staff at the school, all visitors to the premises must report to the school office and sign the visitors’ book. All adults who enter the school to work or have direct contact with the children must be in possession of an up to date CRB check.  The main gates in both playgrounds are locked during the school day.  Parents are asked to make arrangements to see staff out of school hours as an impromptu visit may disrupt a class lesson.  For the safety of all pupils, parents are requested to inform the school if there is a change in personnel for the collection of their child.

Maerdy Community Primary School Parent Council and Parent support

Mrs. Kelly James has been employed with the sole responsibility of supporting parents. She should be your first point of contact in most cases. She will arrange parent/child learning sessions and invite parents to school for information sharing throughout the year.The school has a very enthusiastic and hard working group of parents, which all parents are welcome to join. It arranges fund raising activities and social events throughout the year which enables the school to purchase additional resources for the children. We are fortunate that staff and parents have always worked side by side for the benefit of all the children. The school is always very grateful for the work of the Parent Council. If you are interested in attending or becoming a committee member please contact the school office.

Health Matters

Maerdy Community Primary School is committed to becoming a healthy school. Children are encouraged to eat only fruit and drink only water during the school day. School dinners are nutritionally balanced to ensure suitable energy intake. For those parents/carers who provide children with their own packed lunch we request that you support school in its health drive.

We have a school nurse who is available to support you if needed and who provides support to our pupils at stages throughout their time at Maerdy Community Primary School. For example she checks vision and talks with children about puberty in year 6. 

If your child becomes unwell during the school day we will contact you by phone. It is therefore very important that we have up to date phone contacts for all children. PLEASE if you change your mobile, please let us know.

Sun Protection

During warm summer months all children should have a named sun hat in school which they will be encouraged to wear when playing outside. Wide brimmed hats or those which cover the back of the neck are ideal. School staff are not permitted to apply sun cream to children but we would ask that you apply a long lasting sunscreen before school in sunny weather. Children may reapply their own sunscreen which must be provided in a clearly named tube or bottle.

School Holidays

Term Times 2015-2016 

There are no designated LEA INSET days scheduled as yet for this school year. These will be published when scheduled. The remaining INSET days will be taken at the discretion of each individual school.
	Term Times 2014 - 2015 

	Term 
	From 
	To 

	Autumn Term 2015 
	Tuesday
1st September 2015
	Friday 
23rd October 2015

	Half Term 
	Monday
26th October 2015 
	Friday
30th October 2015 

	Autumn Term 2015 
	Monday
2nd November 2015 
	Friday 
18th December 2015

	Christmas Break 
	Monday
21st December 2015 
	Friday
1st January 2016 

	Spring Term 2016 
	Monday
4th January 2016 
	Friday
12th February 2016 

	Half Term 
	Monday
15th February 2016 
	Friday
19th February 2016 

	Spring Term 2016 
	Monday
22nd February 2016 
	Thursday 
24th March 2016 

	Easter Break 
	Monday
28th March 2016 
	Friday
8th April 2016 

	Summer Term 2015 
	Monday
11th April 2016 
	Friday
27th May 2016 

	Half Term 
	Monday
30th May 2016 
	Friday
3rd June 2016 

	Summer Term 2016 
	Monday 
6th June 2016 
	Wednesday
20th July 2016 


May Day Bank Holiday – Monday 2nd May 2016
Building Teams
Our school believes very strongly that the views of all must be considered. We regularly send out questionnaires to parents and ask for feedback following special events. Our school has a number of teams who lead developments

· School council

· ECO team

· Healthy school

· Helpwr Heddiw

· Mediators

· Outdoor learning

School Council
Maerdy Community Primary School recognises the importance of the pupil voice and their involvement in the decision making process and development of the school.  We have a democratically elected School Council.  All of the children from Nursery to Year 6 were given a chance to vote for a boy and a girl from their year group after listening to their manifesto.

The Council represent the pupil voice in school.  They hold regular meetings with staff and discuss issues relating to their playground area and Eco School Development.  They also attend meetings with the Governing Body, putting forward pupils’ views and suggestions.

Permission Slips – Please fill in and return the enclosed permission slip.  All children will, at various times each year, go on educational visits or participate in a school outing such as football, netball etc.  They will perhaps have a photograph taken as a member of a team within the school and they will participate in other events/activities for which parental permission is required and in year 6, children will have the opportunity to participate in Sex Education, which is led by the school nurse.

In the past we have sent out permission slips on every occasion a trip/event was organised but now we would like parents to sign a permission slip for the year ahead granting permission for your child to be included in all activities or events that may be planned.  You will, of course, be informed when events or trips are organised and should you not wish your child, to participate you can let us know and he or she will be withdrawn and given other activities to do.

If you have not already signed a permission slip is included with the booklet.  Please sign and return as soon as possible.

Arrangements to visit the Deputy Headteacher or Headteacher.
We are proud of our “open door” policy, and this continues as far as possible. This means that the Deputy Headteacher or Headteacher will, if immediately available, see you with little delay.

However it is always advisable to telephone to make an appointment first as I cannot guarantee immediate time. The Deputy Headteacher or Headteacher will see you as soon as she can.

It will not be possible to see a class teacher without an appointment as this would mean leaving a large number of children unattended. Appointments to see teachers can only be made after 3.00 p.m.

For your child’s added security we operate a video access system. It remains essential that ALL VISITORS MUST REPORT TO THE HEADTEACHER OR SECRETARY BEFORE ACCESSING TEACHING AREAS. This is important for your own child’s well-being.

The Governors

The Governing body of Maerdy Community Primary School works to establish a friendly, supportive and positive relationship between themselves, the school, parents and the community. If at any time there are matters which you wish to be brought to the attention of the Governing body, please contact one of the Governors.

If the matter concerns your child, you should discuss it first with the Headteacher. However, if a solution cannot be found, then please share your concerns with one of the Governors.

The Governors make an annual report to parents which covers developments over the past year. All parents are invited to this meeting, which is also a forum for parents to make any comments. 

Pupil Space

Our Uniform

Years nursery- year 4

Grey skirt or trousers

White or purple polo shirt

Purple or grey cardigan or jumper

Year 5

White collared shirt

Purple or grey V neck jumper

Grey trousers

Tie

Year 6

Black trousers

Black jumper

White collared shirt

Tie

Summer Uniform

Girls – lilac dress

Boys – white or purple polo shirt

No open toed sandals


RESPONSIBLE INTERNET USE RULES

These rules help us to be fair to others and keep everyone safe:

· I will ask permission before using the Internet

· I will use only my own network login and password, which is secret

· I will only look at or delete my own files

· I understand that I must not bring software or disks into school without permission

· I will only email people I know or my teacher has approved

· The messages I send will be polite and sensible

· I understand that I must never give my home address or phone number, or arrange to meet someone

· I will ask for permission before opening an email or an email attachment sent by someone I do not know

· I will not use Internet chat

· If I see anything I am unhappy with or I receive messages I do not like, I will tell a teacher immediately

· I understand that the school may check my computer files and the Internet sites I visit

· I understand that if I deliberately break these rules, I may not be allowed to use the Internet or computers

The school may exercise its right to monitor the use of the school’s computer systems, including access to websites, the interception of email and the deletion of inappropriate materials where unauthorised use of the school’s computer system is or may be taking place, or the system is or may be being used for criminal purposes or for storing unauthorised or unlawful text, imagery or sound.

RESPONSIBLE  INTERNET USE AND WEBSITE AGREEMENT
Please complete, sign and return to the school secretary.
Pupil:  






Class:

Pupil’s Agreement

I have talked to my parent and teacher about the School Rules for the safe way to use the internet.  I will use the computer system in a responsible way and obey these rules at all times and I will use the internet with an adult present.

Signed:






Date:

Parent’s consent for Internet Access

I have read and understood the School Rules for responsible Internet use and give permission for my son / daughter to access the Internet.  I understand that the school will take all reasonable precautions and use a firewall to ensure pupils cannot access inappropriate materials.  I understand that the school cannot be held responsible for the nature or content of materials accessed through the Internet.  I agree that the school is not liable for any damages arising from use of the Internet facilities.

Signed:






Date:

Please print name: ………………………………………………………………………………

Parent’s consent for Web Publication of Work and Photographs
I agree that, if selected, my son/daughter’s work may be published on the school website.  I also agree that photographs that include my son/daughter may be published subject to the school rules.

Signed:






Date:

Dear Parents/Carer

Permission Slip 2015-2016

Throughout the year activities will be planned which require parental permission before children can participate. Such activities include educational visits, sporting events, church visits, group photographs etc.  We request that you give consent for your child to participate in such activities at the start of the school year by simply signing the permission slip at the bottom of this letter.

We will continue to keep you informed of all events and activities that your child will be involved in and should you wish to withdraw your child from any particular activity then please inform us nearer the time.  Details such as cost of trips, the need for a packed lunch, etc. will be sent out in the normal way.

I would like to assure you that any activities planned by the school are well supervised and that your children will be properly looked after.

Yours sincerely

S Belcher

Headteacher

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 

Maerdy Community Primary School

Permission Slip 2014 – 2015

Please complete a permission slip for each child

Name……………………………..Class………………………………….

I give permission for my son/daughter to participate in all activities and events organised for his/her class or group for the academic year 2014-2015.

Signed…………………………….

Parent/Carer

�





Welcome to


                                              Croeso i


Maerdy


Community Primary School.


             Graig Wen, Maerdy, Rhondda. CF43 4TW


Phone:	01443 755227


Fax:	01443 731419


e-mail; admin.maerdypri@rctednet.net





Headteacher: Mrs. S. Belcher
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Our teachers are fun and caring. This year we are looking forward to going to London and carrying out visiting the theatre. We stay there for one nights in a four star hotel. 


We go on lots of trips to places such as Oakwood, London, Glanllyn, theatres, Rumble in the Jungle, Aberdare Country Park, the Hawking centre and much much more.


Maerdy is a great place to be.





Year 6
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